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CABINET, 9th January 2012  


PRESENT: Councillor Battye (Leader, in the Chair)

Councillors Collins, Evans, Metcalfe, Mrs Nash, M K Swift, T Swift 

121 MINUTES OF MEETINGS OF CABINET HELD ON 12TH AND 19TH DECEMBER 2011 
RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meetings of Cabinet held on 12th and 19th December 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

122 QUESTION TIME
The Leader, Councillor Battye, invited members of the public and Councillors to ask questions of the Leader and of the other Cabinet Members.  An oral response would, if possible, be provided at the meeting but if this was not possible a written response would be provided to the questioner within seven working days. The full details of questions asked and answers provided would also be published on the Council’s website:

(a) Rachel Rutter asked the Leader about the representational role of Ward Councillors, and in particular about the non-attendance of Councillors M K Swift and T Swift at meetings with the Halifax Member of Parliament concerning a children’s social services issue?
Councillor M K Swift responded advising of her contact with the MP’s office in relation to the meetings and of action she had taken in originally raising the issue with the Director, Children and Young People’s Services. The Leader advised that a written response would be provided to Ms Potter within seven working days.

(b) Sue McMahon of Calderdale NUT asked about the recent unavailability, owing to attendance at a Christmas lunch, of senior staff in the Children and Young People’s Directorate to deal with employees concerns regarding potential redundancies, who had paid for the lunch, and the cost of providing refreshments before Council meetings?
The Leader advised that a written response would be provided to Ms McMahon within seven working days.

(c) Ian Highley and Lyndon Shearman of the Calder Valley Club asked Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care about the position with regard to the loss of funding support for the Calder Valley Club and the policy with regard to the future delivery of day services for people with disabilities?
Councillor Metcalfe commented on the position with regard to negotiations with the Calder Valley Club concerning the extension of the existing contract, and about future service delivery. Written responses would be sent to Mr Highley and Mr Shearman within seven working days.

(d) Katherine Horner of Netmums, John Hargreaves, Esme Dyson, David Glover, David Cant, Michael Bradley and Tim Kirker asked the Leader and Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment about the Council’s proposals for the provision of a new Central Library and Archive on the Square Spire site adjacent to the Piece Hall, about the consultation which was being undertaken, and about the impact for retail trade in Halifax town centre of new retail development on the Northgate site.
The Leader and Councillor Collins responded advising of the consultation which would be undertaken over the next three months and commenting on the position with regard to the impact of new retail development on existing retail trade. Written responses would be sent to the questioners within seven working days.

(e) Michael Peel of the Evening Courier asked the Leader about the current position in relation to the suspension of the Director, Children and Young People’s Services.

The Leader, Councillor Battye advised that a written response would be sent to Mr Peel within seven working days.

(f) Michael Peel of the Evening Courier asked the Leader about the position with regard to Priority 2 of the Fresh Start to Calderdale programme regarding Open Government and Effective Consultation.
The Leader, Councillor Battye advised that a written response would be sent to Mr Peel within seven working days.

(g) Michael Peel of the Evening Courier asked the Leader about the position with regard to the recovery of an overpayment to a contractor providing home care services for the Council.

The Leader, Councillor Battye advised that a written response would be sent to Mr Peel within seven working days.
123 BUILDING ENVIRONMENTAL STANDARDS

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment, presented a written report of the Director, Economy and Environment seeking consideration to the adoption of a proposed new policy for Calderdale Council construction, refurbishment and building maintenance projects, which would set targets to achieve high environmental standards on all projects. The purpose of the proposed Building Environmental Standards (BES) was to reduce the environmental impacts of new and existing Council buildings in relation to four broad issues:  

· mitigating climate change by reducing greenhouse gas emissions; 

· adapting to the effects of inevitable climate change; 

· sustainable and efficient use of resources;

· local land, air and water pollution;

Appended to the report was “The Environmental Design and Construction Guide” which provided more information about the above issues. The report provided background information on the purpose of the proposed BES, set out the options considered, consultation undertaken and the financial implications involved.  

* RESOLVED that it be recommended to the Council that: 

(a) the Building Environmental Standards (BES) be adopted as Council policy to come into effect on 1st April 2012; and 

(b) delegated authority be granted to the Director, Economy and Environment, in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment, to approve a reduction in “The Building Research Establishments Environmental Assessment Method”(BREEAM) rating target, in the event of a project being unable to achieve its target BREEAM rating.  

124 CALDERDALE’S ENERGY FUTURE
Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment, presented a written report of the Director, Economy and Environment seeking consideration to the adoption of a proposed new Calderdale’s Energy Future policy.  The report set out how the Council and its partners could transform current thinking to support a resilient low carbon economy, which would lead the Borough to achieve a 40% reduction in carbon emissions by 2020 from a 2005 baseline and set out an agreed framework of key activities that would be delivered and focused attention on priority actions that would have the biggest carbon reduction impact while protecting communities and landscapes. Approval was required to set clear targets for Calderdale wide reductions in carbon emissions and in order to support businesses and communities move to a low carbon economy. 

The report provided background information, set out the options considered, consultation undertaken and the financial implications involved.  Councillor Mrs Carter attended the meeting and commented in relation to the application of the framework to individual home and land owners, and on work which had been carried out by the West Yorkshire Rural Partnership in relation to heat loss.
* RESOLVED that it be recommended to the Council that: 

(a) the Calderdale’s Energy Future be adopted as Council policy to come into effect on 1st April 2012; 

(b) a 40% carbon emissions reduction target by 2020 based on a 2005 baseline leading to an 80% reduction by 2050 be adopted; 

(c) the target within the Calderdale Energy Future framework, which presents a move to a Resilient Low Carbon Economy while supporting Improved Health and Well-being, a Preserved and Enhanced Natural Landscape and Everyone Involved, be agreed; and
(d) the principles of the Calderdale Energy Future framework, and its targets, be recommended to other strategic, business and community partners for them to consider, adopt and participate in its implementation.
125 REPLACEMENT OF LIBRARY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM SOFTWARE  

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, presented a written report of the Director of Communities seeking consideration and approval to the introduction of a New Library Management System (LMS).   The LMS was an integrated suite of software that was critical to all aspects of the library service operations.  The current LMS had served the Service well since it was installed in 1999, however it was now showing its age in terms of performance and functionality and on-going technical support was uncertain.  A new LMS would provide a range of new product developments that would enable efficiencies in work methods, optimise performance management, and enhance public self-service systems as well as electronic payments.  This would achieve efficiencies in both the front facing and service support areas.  Market testing confirmed that the procurement could be met from within the library budgets. 

The report provided background information and outlined the options considered, consultations undertaken and the financial implications.

RESOLVED that: 

(a) procurement of a new Library Management System be approved; and 

(b) the Head of Cultural Services, in consultation with the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services, be authorised to undertake the procurement of a new system leading to the award of a contract not exceeding £300,000. 

126 TRANSFER OF LAND AT REDACRE, MYTHOLMROYD TO REDACRE GROWING PROJECT LTD 

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, presented a written report of the Director of Communities seeking consideration of a request from the Redacre Growing Project Ltd for the transfer of an area of land which consisted of a disused former depot area and a steeply sloping area of low quality woodland at Redacre, Mytholmroyd, from Calderdale Council to the company.    The land at Redacre was currently a liability for the Council and had no real community use.  Transferring the property to the Redacre Growing Project at nil value would enable the group to enhance the allotment facilities they were currently managing to the benefit of the local community. 

The Council was under a legal duty contained with s123 of the Local Government Act 1972 to obtain best consideration when disposing of land and property assets.  Furthermore, the Council’s Corporate Property Policy and Strategy required that land and property assets should normally be sold or leased at full market value.  Cabinet was requested to consider whether the provisions contained within the General Consents Disposal Order 2003 should be exercised in order to facilitate transfer of the land at less than best consideration.  Redacre Growing Project Ltd had requested the transfer at nil consideration. 

The report provided background information, advised of the options considered and the financial and corporate implications involved.

RESOLVED that: 

(a) approval be given to the transfer of the land shown at Appendix 1 to the report on a 125 year lease at nil consideration to the Redacre Growing Project Ltd, subject to the necessary procedures  being followed and consents being obtained; and 

(b) authority be granted to the Director of Communities, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities and the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services, to complete a transfer agreement with the Redacre Growing Project Ltd. 

127 TRANSFER OF LAND AT SANDY GATE, HEBDEN BRIDGE TO HEBDEN ROYD TOWN COUNCIL 

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, presented a written report of the Director of Communities seeking consideration of a request from Hebden Royd Town Council for the transfer of an area of land used for grazing at Sandy Gate, Hebden Bridge from Calderdale Council to Hebden Royd Town Council.  Transferring the land at Sandy Gate to Hebden Royd Town Council at nil value would enable the Town Council to comply with allotment law and better manage allotment provision to suit the needs of the local community. A 125 year lease would ensure community use of the land in the long term,  in particular through helping to create more potential for long term investment in allotments within the Hebden Royd area  where there was a demonstrable demand for such facilities and few alternative sites available.

The Council was under a legal duty contained with s123 of the Local Government Act 1972 to obtain best consideration when disposing of land and property assets.  Furthermore, the Council’s Corporate Property Policy and Strategy required that land and property assets should normally be sold or leased at full market value.  Cabinet was requested to consider whether the provisions contained within the General Consents Disposal Order 2003 should be exercised in order to facilitate transfer of the land at less than best consideration.  Hebden Royd Town Council had requested the transfer at nil consideration. 

The report provided background information, advised of the options considered consultation undertaken and the financial and corporate implications involved. The Clerk of Hebden Royd Town Council attended the meeting and addressed Members on the proposal.
RESOLVED that: 

(a) approval be given to the transfer of the land shown at Appendix 1 to the report on a 125 year lease at nil consideration to Hebden Royd Town Council, subject to the necessary procedures being followed and consents being obtained; and 

(b) authority be granted to the Director of Communities, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services and the Director, Economy and Environment, to complete a transfer agreement with Hebden Royd Town Council which would permit the Town Council to enhance allotment provision within their area. 

128 COMMUNITY MANAGEMENT OF ASSETS; HEBDEN BRIDGE PICTURE HOUSE 

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, presented a written report of the Director of Communities seeking consideration of a request from Hebden Royd Town Council for the transfer of the Hebden Bridge Picture House cinema from Calderdale Council to Hebden Royd Town Council under the Council’s Framework for Community Management of Assets.  
The key benefit of transferring the Hebden Bridge Picture House cinema to Hebden Royd Town Council was the increased likelihood of inward investment following transfer of the asset.  If the project was successful, significant economic, social and community benefits would undoubtedly be achieved. The submission from Hebden Royd Town Council fitted well with the Council’s agreed Framework for Community Management of Assets.  It would meet several Council priorities and would potentially secure the future of Hebden Bridge Picture House for further generations and its centenary celebrations in 2012. 

The Council was under a legal duty contained with s123 of the Local Government Act 1972 to obtain best consideration when disposing of land and property assets.  Furthermore, the Council’s Corporate Property Policy and Strategy required that land and property assets should normally be sold or leased at full market value.  Cabinet was requested to consider whether the provisions contained within the General Consents Disposal Order 2003 should be exercised in order to facilitate transfer of the land at less than best consideration.  Hebden Royd Town Council had requested the transfer at nil consideration. 

The report provided background information, advised of the options considered consultation undertaken and the financial implications involved. The Chair of Hebden Royd Town Council’s Picture House Committee attended the meeting and addressed Members on the proposal. Councillor Cooper attended the meeting and commented in relation to the future funding of the central recharge costs relation to the Hebden Bridge Picture House.
RESOLVED that: 

(a) approval be given to the transfer of the Hebden Bridge Picture House on a 125 year lease as shown at Appendix 1 to the report  at nil consideration to Hebden Royd Town Council, subject to the necessary procedures being followed and consents being obtained; 

(b) authority be granted to the Director of Communities, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, the Director, Economy and Environment, the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services and the Head of Human Resources, to complete a transfer agreement with Hebden Royd Town Council including conducting TUPE negotiation of affected staff; and

(c) authority be granted to the Directors of Communities and Economy and Environment, in consultation with the Cabinet Members with responsibility for Communities and Economy and Environment and the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services, to develop a management agreement for the operation of the Picture House which would ensure it continued to be operated to agreed standards and principles (as set out in the management agreement) and that it was run primarily as a cinema for the benefit of the entire community. 

(Councillor Battye declared a personal interest in the above item in vie of her previous involvement in discussions about the proposed transfer of the property)

129 TRANSFER OF LAND AT GREAT ROCK, BLACKSHAWHEAD AND CHARLESTOWN TO BLACKSHAW PARISH COUNCIL 

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, presented a written report of the Director of Communities seeking consideration of the request from Blackshaw Parish Council for the transfer of two areas of land from Calderdale Council to Blackshaw Parish Council. The first of these was at Great Rock, Higher Eastwood Todmorden and was public open space, and the second was for the establishment of allotments at a site on the Burnley Road at Charlestown.  Transferring Great Rock and the land at Charlestown to Blackshaw Parish Council at nil value would enable the Parish Council to deliver the ambitions in their Parish Plan and deliver allotment provision to better suit the needs of the local community of Blackshaw Head and Charlestown. 

The Council was under a legal duty contained with s123 of the Local Government Act 1972 to obtain best consideration when disposing of land and property assets.  Furthermore, the Council’s Corporate Property Policy and Strategy required that land and property assets should normally be sold or leased at full market value.  Cabinet was requested to consider whether the provisions contained within the General Consents Disposal Order 2003 should be exercised in order to facilitate transfer of the land at less than best consideration. Blackshaw Parish Council had requested the transfer at nil consideration. 

The report provided background information, advised of the options considered consultation undertaken and the financial and corporate implications involved. A representative from Blackshaw Parish Council attended the meeting and addressed Members on the proposal.
RESOLVED that: 

(a) approval be given to a freehold transfer of the land at Great Rock, Higher Eastwood, Todmorden, as shown at Appendix 1 to the report, at nil consideration to Blackshaw Parish Council subject to the necessary procedures being followed and consents being obtained;

(b) approval be given to the transfer of the land at Burnley Road, Charlestown, as shown at Appendix 2 to the report, on a 125 year least at nil consideration to Blackshaw Parish Council, subject to the necessary procedures being followed and consents being obtained; and 

(c) authority be granted to the Director of Communities, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services and the Director, Economy and Environment, to complete a transfer agreement with Blackshaw Parish Council to manage allotment provision within their area. 

(Councillor Battye declared a personal interest in the above item in vie of her previous involvement in discussions about the proposed transfer of the property)

130 LIBRARY FACILITIES REVIEW

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, presented a written report of the Director of Communities providing details of the Library Facilities Review which was phase 2 of the Library Service transformation. This review focused on buildings and vehicles and needed to save £150,000 from the 2012/13 budget.  Consultation with service users had run from 9th September 2011 until 23rd October 2011 and had generated a great deal of interest and engagement, with 2,235 responses being submitted.  The options presented offered a strategic choice between maintaining the current network of 22 libraries or a reduced number supplemented by mobile services.  .  Libraries continued to be one of the most valued and well used of Council services with high satisfaction ratings.
The report provided background information, advised of the options considered consultation undertaken and the financial implications involved.

RESOLVED that:

(a) authority be granted to the Director of Communities, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, to reconfigure the mobile library service to concentrate on those who were housebound and in residential care to achieve savings of £105,000; 

(b) authority be granted to the Director of Communities, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, to reduce the opening hours of Beechwood Road, Brighouse, Elland, Hebden Bridge, Hipperholme, King Cross, Mixenden, Northowram, Rastrick, Shelf, Skircoat, Sowerby Bridge and Todmorden Libraries to achieve savings of £45,000; and 

(c) approval be given to the creation and delivery of a programme of improvements comprising 5 key actions for each community library which would seek to develop interest from local people in the delivery of their library services with the aim of creating a new model of community library provision. 

131 SHIBDEN PARK – PAY AND DISPLAY PARKING SCHEME 

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Communities, presented a written report of the Director of Communities seeking further consideration of the proposed Parking Order for a Pay and Display Parking scheme for visitors to Shibden Park following referral to the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel. The Council had previously agreed to introduce charges for parking at Shibden Park from April 2011 as part of a range of measures to increase income and contribute to the savings required in the Council’s budget for 2011 onwards.  The Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel had recommended to Cabinet that it considered that it would be unwise to make a decision on the issue of car parking charges at Shibden Park without a full impact assessment and that this be carried out before a final decision is made. An impact assessment had been carried out and was detailed in the report for Members consideration.

It was proposed that the Pay and Display Charging Scheme as set out in Option 1 and Appendix 1 of the report be adopted to replace the current temporary pay on entry system which could be seen as unfair to short stay visitors and to local residents.  It would provide the visitor with a choice of length of stay and would also not discriminate against the weekend, holiday and weekday visitor.  

Councillor Taylor attended the meeting as Ward Councillor and commented with regard to the possible use of a residential parking scheme to control parking around the residential property adjacent to Shibden Park. Operators of businesses within Shibden Park attended the meeting and addressed Members in support of the proposals. A representative of Unison attended the meeting and expressed concerns about future staffing levels at Shibden Park.
RESOLVED that the proposed pay and display parking scheme for Shibden Park as set out in Appendix 1 to the report be adopted from the 1st April 2012, subject to the completion of the necessary legal requirements relating to the Parking Order and provision of the required equipment.
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-

Minutes of Meetings of Cabinet held on 12th and 19th December 2011 

Building Environmental Standards 

Calderdale’s Energy Future 

Replacement of Library Management System Software 

Transfer of Land at Redacre, Mytholmroyd to Redacre Growing Project Ltd 

Transfer of Land at Sandy Gate, Hebden Bridge to Hebden Royd Town Council

Community Management of Assets: Hebden Bridge Picture House 

Transfer of Land at Great Rock, Blackshawhead and Charlestown to Blackshaw Parish Council 

Library Facilities Review 

Shibden Park – Pay and Display Parking Scheme 


